Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 15th June, 2015 in The Council Chamber
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly, Cathaoirleach Presiding
Present:

Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, N. Connell, 
F.Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
In Attendance:
G. Finn, Chief Executive


J. McLoughlin, Director of Service



E. Doyle, Director of Services


J. Brannigan, Director of Services




D. Maguire, Head of Finance



E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly welcomed Sarah Jane Crosby and Janine Smith from Drumlin House to the meeting.
1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 11 May 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 11 Bealtaine 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
     Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 11 May 2015 be hereby approved”.
2.
To note minutes of meeting with MEPs on 25 May 2015 together with subsequent letter from Mairead McGuinness MEP in relation to EU funding for local authorities.

Noted.

3.
To note minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 9 April 2015.

Noted.
4.

To note Chief Executive’s Orders.
Noted.
5.

To note Chief Executive’s monthly report 



Noted.

6.

To adopt the Annual Service Delivery Plan

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
     Seconded by Councillor D. Brady
      And


Resolved:

“that the Annual Service Delivery Plan be hereby adopted”.
7(a)
To approve the disposal of .252 acres of land at Townsparks, Cavan to Sr. Margaret McElgunn, Sr. Rosaleen McCabe and Sr. Ursula Leathem, the Trustees of the Poor Clare Convent, Cavan, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley
     Seconded by Councillor E. Greenan

      And


Resolved:



“that the disposal of .252 acres of land at Townsparks, Cavan to Sr. Margaret McElgunn, Sr. Rosaleen McCabe and Sr. Ursula Leathem, the Trustees of the Poor Clare Convent, Cavan, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.


Councillor C. Kelly asked that he be exempt from approvals of 7(b) (c) and (d) at which point he left the Council Chamber.

Councillor P. O’Reilly asked for an explanation from the executive on the price differences being paid for lands at Lisanisky, Kingscourt.

Mr. Ger Finn, CEO explained that 7(b) .972 acres for €1,000 is owned by Kingscourt Enterprise Centre who already have units on the land.  He stated that the section of land that remains vacant would cost a lot of money to develop.  He stated that Kingscourt Enterprise Centre is a charitable company providing employment in the area.  He informed the members that 7(c) 0.095 acres for €100 was regularisation of land between a footpath and boundary hedge.  He stated that 7(d) .246 acres for €10,000 was for commercial purposes.  He noted that Mr. McCabe offered to buy the land and negotiations took place.
7(b)
To approve the disposal of 0.972 acres of land at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Kingscourt Enterprise Centre, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan for the sum of €1,000, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor F. Curtin
     Seconded by Councillor P. Brady
      And


Resolved:



“that the disposal of 0.972 acres of land at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Kingscourt Enterprise Centre, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan for the sum of €1,000, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
7(c)
To approve the disposal of 0.095 acres of land at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Margaret Clarke, Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan for a nominal fee of €100, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. Brady

     Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

      And


Resolved:



“that the disposal of 0.095 acres of land at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Margaret Clarke, Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan for a nominal fee of €100, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.

7(d)
To approve the disposal of .246 acres of land at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Patrick McCabe, Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan for the sum of €10,000, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

     Seconded by Councillor F. Curtin

      And


Resolved:



“that the disposal of disposal of .246 acres of land at Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan to Patrick McCabe, Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan for the sum of €10,000, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
8.

To note Financial Report for quarter ending 31st March, 2015.


Noted.
 9.(a)
To approve attendance of members at AILG “In Service” Training “Local Authority Finance & Housing” to be held in the Hodson Bay Hotel, Athlone on 25 June.
 It was:

 Proposed by Councillor W. Bennett

     Seconded by Councillor N. Smyth
      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors M. Argue, C. Brady, W. Bennett, P. O’Reilly, V. Smith, P. Brady, F. Curtin, N. Smyth, C. Kelly and S.P. O’Reilly at the AILG “In Service” Training “Local Authority Finance & Housing” to be held in the Hodson Bay Hotel, Athlone on 25 June be hereby approved”.
9.(b)
To approve attendance of members at Byrne Perry Summer School to be held in Gorey from 26-28 June.

It was:

 Proposed by Councillor N. Smyth

     Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors  P. O’Reilly, P. McVitty, V. Smith, F. Curtin, P. Brady, S. Smith, N. Smyth, C Kelly and S.P. O’Reilly at the Byrne Perry Summer School to be held in Gorey on 26-28 June be hereby approved”.
10.(a)
To note acknowledgement from Department of Health re. Defibrillators in public buildings.



Noted.

    (b)
To note acknowledgement from Department of Foreign Affairs & Trade re. the Kevin Bell Repatriation Fund.


Noted.

    (c) 
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Education and Skills re. retired teachers.


Noted.

    (d)
To note acknowledgement from Department of Health re. Primary Care Centre in Ballyjamesduff.


Noted.

    (e)
To note reply from Minister Paschal Donohoe in relation to meeting with a delegation from Cavan County Council re. 2015 roads budget allocation.


Councillor C. Kelly stated that in the email from Minister Donohoe’s office it was stated that delegation from Cavan County Council could meet with delegates from the Department of Transport regarding the issue.  Councillor C. Kelly proposed that the Council take up this request.  The proposal was seconded by Councillor P. O’Reilly.


Councillor C. Kelly proposed that standing orders be suspended and this was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley in order to discuss Eirgrid submission.



Councillor C. Kelly stated that Eirgrid had lodged an application with An Bord Pleanala for the North South Interconnector which was causing huge concern and anger in the community.  He stated that it was wrong that Eirgrid should be allowed proceed with its application when its Chief Executive Officer admitted that for very little extra cost the wires could be placed underground.  He proposed that the Council make a submission to An Bord Pleanala on behalf of the members requesting that the cables be placed underground.  He also asked that the Council write to Minister White asking that the Government puts pressure on Eirgrid to place the cables underground.


Councillor P. McDonald stated that the amount of money already spent on this cross border project was ridiculous stressing his objection to the pylons approaching Lough an Lea mountain in East Cavan.



Councillor F. Curtin stated that it was important we clarify the cost difference in our submission between over and undergrounding the connector.



Councillor V. Smith seconded Councillor Kelly’s proposal.

Mr. John Brannigan, Director of Services stated that the Council will be making a submission to An Bord Pleanala and the members views will be taken on board.  He stated that there is now a ten week consultation period commencing on 16th June until the 28th August.


Votes of Sympathy:
· The McGovern Family, Carrickwest, Glangevlin on the death of Mr. Terry McGovern.

· The Reilly Family, Carrowmore, Ballyconnell on the death of Cathal Reilly.
· Senator Kathryn Reilly and The Reilly Family, Ballyjamesduff on the death of Mattie Reilly.

· Mrs. Maureen McNamara former employee of Cavan County Council on the death of her husband Mr. Tom McNamara.
· The McEntee Family, Church Street, Cavan on the death of Judy McEntee. 

· The Reilly Family, Kilcogy on the death of Joe Reilly.
· Michael Sheridan on the death of his wife Rita Sheridan, Drumalee, Cavan.
A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

Councillor J.P .Feeley congratulated Cavan Community Workshop on hosting a meeting in relation to Ireland 2016 Centenary Programme in the Kilmore Hotel on June 11th which was attended by Minister Heather Humphreys.  He stated that it was a very successful meeting attended by local individuals and communities.  He complimented the staff of Cavan County Council for their constructive engagement.
Councillor J.P. Feeley also noted the successful meeting held in the Kilmore Hotel on 10th June with Community Alert Groups, the Joint Policing Committee and members of the Gardai.  He stated that this meeting was for existing community alert groups to share their information on existing schemes.


Councillor P. O’Reilly congratulated all those involved in organising the Cathaoirleachs Awards in the Cavan Crystal Hotel on Friday 13th June.  

Members’ Items deferred from May Meeting.

2.
That Cavan County Council rejects the offer of joint services for (i) the County Library (ii) the Fire Services.


Councillor C. Kelly noted that Monaghan County Council had rejected the offer of joint services and he proposed that Cavan County Council write to the Minister stating that Cavan County Council rejects the offer of joint services for the County Library and Fire Services.  

Councillor E. Greenan supported the motion. He stated that the amalgamation of these services could mean a loss of business for County Cavan.


Councillor D. Brady seconded Councillor Kelly’s proposal to reject the amalgamation.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that if this amalgamation is accepted then it could lead to further amalgamation of services.


Councillor M. Argue stated that she fully supported the motion.


Councillor P. O’Reilly was of the opinion that the amalgamation of the services may be a good thing for the county as currently there is an embargo on libraries and fire stations.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services acknowledged the sentiments of the elected members.  He stated that officials are committed to reporting back to the Corporate Policy Group if any changes are being made nationally.  Mr. Doyle stated that the views and concerns of the members would be conveyed to the Department.

3.
The establishment of a County Cavan Economic Development Forum.


Councillor C. Kelly proposed that a County Cavan Economic Development Forum be established where the forum would feed back to the Economic/Rural Development and Planning SPC.

Councillor E. Greenan supported the motion stating that while we have an Economic/Rural Development and Planning SPC it lacks input from established business people in the County.  He stated that the establishment of the forum should be weighed towards business people.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that there is an Economic Development Forum in Co. Louth which engages with large business stakeholders in the County.  


Councillor N. Smyth noted that on a number of occasions she had asked the executive to set up a task force to deal with the rejuvenation of businesses on Main Streets in the County


Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the structure of the group should not be confined to those business people who are successful it should also include business people who have made several attempts and failed before getting off the ground.


Councillor W. Bennett asked if there was a database kept showing business people who wish to set up a business in the County where there are premises available to them.


Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive stated that Mr. Vincent Reynolds, Head of Local Enterprise is currently working with business people in town centres to try and rejuvenate business. He stated that the initial task would be to get the CEO’s of industry to form a committee.  He stated that the Council have had discussions with a number of industrial leaders who are willing to work in a forum which will be part of the new Local Community & Economic Plan.  He stated that there is a database of premises available but a lot of these premises are warehouse type accommodation and are generally not suitable for people starting up.

Councillor P. McVitty stated that the forum needs to talk to people who have started their own businesses and work with them.


Councillor C. Kelly thanked the executive for their reply and asked that the Louth model be looked at.

Members’ Items – June

7.
“Calling Cavan County Council to do a comprehensive appraisal of our footpaths in town centres around the county”.


Councillor N. Smith stated that she had received numerous requests from concerned business people and local residents regarding pedestrian safety on our main streets. She stated that rate payers in Shercock and Cootehill deserve the basic local authority service of good footpaths. She noted that without good footpaths businesses will not thrive.  She stated that the safety of elderly people in towns, young mothers with buggies and people who are wheelchair users are inhibited and prevented from accessing their local shops because of poor quality footpaths and this must be a priority for Cavan County Council.  Councillor N. Smyth called on Cavan County Council to do a comprehensive appraisal of footpaths in town centres around the County. She asked that a comprehensive, coherent plan with specific actions to address this issue be carried out.  She congratulated Cavan Town on winning a prestigious European Tourism Award for its progressive work in making Cavan town accessible to visitors and those with disabilities.

Councillor C. Brady noted that the engineer for the Cootehill area has met with business people and the Chamber of Commerce in relation to repairing the footpaths.  She stated that there have been three incidents in the last four months where people have tripped and fallen on the footpaths.  Councillor Brady noted that when Cootehill Town Council ceased existence the money was given to Cavan County Council and she queried where this money is being spent.

Councillors F. Curtin and P. McDonald also supported the motion.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that later on in the year a comprehensive study of the footpaths in the County will be carried out on a consistency level as part of national guidelines.  He stated that any decision to move money for renewal of footpaths means taking money from somewhere else within the roads budget.  He stated that money from Cootehill Town Council given to Cavan County Council was generated from sale of local authority houses and therefore because they are state funds,  approval is required from the Department. 
5.
“Calling on Cavan County Council to introduce new Street Collection Byelaws in town centres in County Cavan”.


Councillor N. Smyth stated that she had received calls from concerned resident’s particularly older members of the community about the activity of certain ticket sellers who are situated on a daily basis outside Post Offices and local shops.  She stated that she was not talking about the very worthy charities that are held in high regard such as St. Vincent de Paul, Cancer Care, Daffodil collections or any of the genuine fundraising charities in local areas.  Councillor Smyth stated that she was talking about the commission driven type of street collector that gains a substantial percentage of commission based on their ticket sales.  She stated that no matter how aggressive these people are with the elderly or more vulnerable in our communities there is nothing the local Gardai can do to address the issue once a permit has been granted.  Councillor N. Smyth proposed that Cavan County Council consider drawing up new Bye-Laws to protect our unsuspecting citizens from scrupulous street collectors across the County. 

Councillor W. Bennett supported the motion.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council would take the matter up with the Gardai initially and get their views on the matter.  He stated that it would be placed on the agenda for  the next Joint Policing Committee meeting and a report will be given at the next Council meeting.
8.
To seek funding for Bawnboy workhouse.

Councillor S. Smith acknowledged the support of Cavan County Council and the local community in Bawnboy for their success in bringing Bawnboy workhouse from its derelict state to present position.  He stated that there is great history attached to this workhouse which is also a valuable tourist attraction within the Geopark area.  He stated that over the years quite a substantial amount of money was spent on the workhouse and he is now calling on Cavan County Council to seek further funding in order to progress the project further.  He stated that new INTERREG funding has become available and public representatives are encouraged to look for this funding for various projects.

Councillor D. Brady supported the motion.  He stated that Bawnboy workhouse has huge tourism potential.  He asked if funding did become available could some of it be used on the graveyard behind the workhouse.



Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor Smith’s proposal.  He stated that an engineering report carried out on the workhouse proposed that work on the walls be prioritised to prevent any of them falling.

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion stating that Bawnboy workhouse is now almost unique in Ireland.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services acknowledged the sentiments of the members noting that Bawnboy workhouse is an important facility in the County.  He stated that it was incumbent on us all to develop the project further.  He stated that there is no immediate obvious source of funding available for the project but the Council are looking at all options available.

9.
That the Government review allocations under the “Structures at Risk Fund” to ensure that Cavan County Council get an appropriate allocation.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that this year Local Authorities had to nominate two structures within the County to receive money from the Department of Arts, Heritage and the Gaeltacht in relation to the restoration of buildings.  He stated that the historic Franciscan Abbey in Cavan town and Gartlan’s Pub in Kingscourt were the two buildings nominated by Cavan County Council.  He stated that a detailed submission had been supplied to the Department on both structures and stated that the Department should make public their reasons for refusing the applications.  He proposed that the Council write to the Department of Arts, Heritage and the Gaeltacht asking that the Government review allocations under the “Structures at Risk Fund” to ensure that Cavan County Council get an appropriate allocations.

Mr. John Brannigan, Director of Services stated that this was the first year Cavan was unsuccessful in receiving an allocation along with nine other counties.  He stated that the Heritage Officer, AnneMarie Ward prioritises accordingly and this year the Abbey in Cavan Town and Gartland’s Pub, Kingscourt were chosen as the two structures. He stated that the Council have contacted the Department asking for the score analysis used in making the decision.

Councillor J.P. Feeley asked the members of Fine Gael to raise the matter directly with Minister Humphreys.
10.That Cavan County Council call on the Minister for Communication and Natural Resources to ensure that all experts involved in the ongoing study of the implications of fracking are independent and impartial so that the results of any reports prepared cannot be called into question.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the EPA was commissioned by the Government to undertake a two year study into fracking.  He stated that this study will examine if fracking can be conducted in a way that does not cause significant environmental pollution.  He stated that the EPA, Department of Communications Energy & Natural Resources and the Northern Ireland Environment Agency awarded the contract to a consortium led by CDM Smith.  Councillor Feeley noted that CDM Smith who is employed to carry out the study on fracking in Ireland is a pro-fracking organisation involved in the controversial gas extraction method in the USA and Poland.  Councillor Feeley proposed that Cavan County Council write to the EPA and Minister Alex White, Minister for Communications and Natural Resources to ensure that all experts involved in the ongoing study of the implications of fracking are independent and impartial so that the results of any reports prepared cannot be called into question.


Councillor P. McVitty stated that a meeting had already taken place with Minister White regarding fracking and the Department of Communications and Natural Resources will deal with the matter once the report has been published.


Mr. John Brannigan, Director of Services stated that the EPA carried out an open procurement process and CDM Smith was appointed.  He stated that the Department have given a commitment that no fracking will take place until the report is published.
11.That funding to Accord be restored so that this organisation can continue to provide services in County Cavan.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that he had received representations from the Accord Group in Cavan regarding a decrease in funding.  He stated that Tusla, the Child and Family protection agency made a decision to reduce financial support to Accord marriage preparation courses.  Councillor Feeley proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Children and the CEO of Tusla asking that funding to Accord be restored so that the organisation can continue to provide services in County Cavan.
This proposal was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.

 
Items 1, 4 and 6 were deferred to the July meeting.
The meeting concluded at 4.00p.m.
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